Technology Committee Minutes

October 28, 2002

In attendance: Tom Trippe, Eric Golanty, Steven Bundy, Ralph Kindred, Karen Kit,  Fredda Cassidy, Eric Caldero (Associated Students), Dick Solomon, Peggy Carter, LaVaughn Hart, Greg Johns, John Gonder, Amber Sexton, Elizabeth L. Noyes, Scott Vigallon, Jane Benham, Bob Krachtovil. Introductions were made to Eric Caldero, the Associated Students representative.

1. Approval of minutes from September 23, 2002.

a. Fredda Cassidy moved to approve minutes from September 23, 2002. Peggy Carter seconded. Motion passed.

2. Report from the Chair

a. Modern life is too complex.

3. Distance Ed Subcommittee Minutes

a. Looking down road, it appears that many more aspects befalling to DE subcommittee.

b. They would like to meet more officially, rather than on an ad hoc basis. 

c. Refer to DE Subcommittee minutes. (See Appendix A, or Intranet address: http://help/lpc/Committees/Technology/subcommittees.htm)

4. Online Course Development Program 
a. Identified core courses, based on popularity and general education requirement: Music 5, English 44, Anthropology 51, Art 1, Music 1, Theater Arts 12, Creative Arts 10, Math 55, Math 42A, Physical Education courses. These courses will also increase options for students working to complete an online A.A. degree.

b. The proposed timeline for applications into the Online Course Development Program for Spring 2003:

i. ASAP, but no later than Nov. 7: applications go out to faculty. 

ii. Nov. 21: applications due. 

iii. Nov. 22: Distance Education subcommittee reviews applications and makes recommendations. 

iv. Nov. 25: Technology committee, at its Nov. meeting, decides whether or not to accept recommendations, and if so, passes them onto President.

v. Prior to end of semester: President notifies faculty.
5. Staff Reports (see Appendices B, C, D, E)

a. Tom Trippe

b. Scott Vigallon

c. Elizabeth Noyes 

d. Amber Sexton

6. Web Accessibility Task Force Report

a. Interim Web Accessibility Policy has been modified and amended based on requests from the Technology Committee members. HOMEWORK: Study it for two weeks and reply to Amber Sexton with any comments about the policy by November 12, 2002.
b. $5000 has been secured for a Teaching and Learning Initiative to make select faculty websites accessible. English, Math, Humanities, Social Sciences courses have been tagged as core courses to target for this project.

c. Eric Golanty suggested creating a log of activities to show that we are working towards accessibility. 
d. The Web Accessibility Task Force recommended that the Technology Committee create a Web User Agreement for web pages. As new pages are developed, a user agreement will make sure that pages are in compliance with web accessibility.

e. Eric Golanty recommended to Technology committee that we develop an interim draft Web User Agreement. He suggested that Elizabeth Noyes create a draft, listing 4-5 requirements, and then send the draft out via email. Eric Golanty invited discussion and a motion.

f. Peggy Carter moved to develop a draft Web User Agreement, which was seconded by Fredda Cassidy. Motion passed.

7. Policy for support of MAC computers on campus. 

a. John Gonder: If you’re a MAC user – what are your options for support?

b. There are pockets of MACs around campus in the VCOM and Engineering labs. 

c. Steve Gunderson is trained to support Macs on campus for both faculty and lab areas. All Macs are covered for support.

d. What do we do about aging MACs? Where and what are they? Cost of MAC technology is higher, as well as maintaining software upgrades. How do we upgrade these older MACs? There are 2 E-MACs on campus right now.

e. John Gonder and Ralph Kindred will discuss ideas for how to enhance support for the MAC environment. They will present to the committee their suggestions for MAC support.

8. Ralph Kindred’s Report

a. Upgrading technology on campus: The Gateway lease (of 200 computers) has changed slightly. Gateway will come and swap 200 computer boxes, fulfilling their refresh agreement. In the future, there will not be a refresh option in the lease. They will let us keep the extra computers beyond the 200 that are replaced. These computers will be upgraded to the same functionality as the new computers. Different campus areas will be prioritized for new computers. Timeline: over Christmas break, January 2 – January 21, 2003.

b. Richard Solomon: Will the deans be clear about how some of the Gateways we keep will trickle down to faculty? Otherwise faculty members will be making requests for computers that will be unnecessary. Ralph Kindred’s response: We will prioritize where and which places need upgrades, and give the older Gateways to the faculty. Faculty should still submit their requests.

c. Next area to look at: developing a plan for upgrading printing systems on campus.

d. Blackboard: November 12, 2002, 2 to 4pm presentation, 4 to 5pm conversion Q&A. There will be presentations to both Chabot and LPC faculty at both campuses. A BlackBoard vendor will be on campus for both presentation and Q&A sessions. Several informal forums have been held to discuss the recommendation for Blackboard and the conversion process is a big issue. The November 12th meeting will be the last formal presentation to the faculty about BlackBoard.

e. On December 1, 2002 – the district-wide Distance Education Subcommittee will be asking Dr. Cota to make a formal decision on this date, or shortly thereafter.

f. When do instructors start to use BlackBoard? There will be a phasing-in period. Courses will need to be converted, which may take up to a year.

g. When does WebCT go away? We have a contract until July 2002, but 100% conversion may not be possible by then. The conversion drop-dead date is flexible. There will not be a date when WebCT courses will be dropped.

9. Instructional Equipment Monies

a. Where does money come from? How does it get spent?

b. Instructional Block grant monies are one-time funds, not funds that are received yearly.

c. Ralph Kindred doesn’t want to use Educational Block monies to upgrade PCs, but MACs.

d. Gateway computer funds were allocated a few years ago, but not from Instructional Block Grant monies. Funding for the Gateway lease has been in effect for years.

e. Each dean is accumulating grant requests related to teaching, then submit them to Don Milanese. Student Services requests go through the Vice President of Student Services.

f. All technology requests, both instructional and non-instructional, are sent to Ralph Kindred.

g. Instructional Equipment monies were identified late in the year. Is there a formula that determines how monies are spent? There is no formula (line item or percentage) for allocating monies for technology.

h. There was discussion about how funds are used and how computers are purchased.

i. Deans’ goals: The inventory will be key to understanding where commonalities are among campus so that we become aware of what resources are on campus.

j. Money that comes to school, we get if from Instructional grants and from the District. District money comes as a pile where there are not a whole lot of categorical funds. Block grant money has to be used for instructional purposes. What gets allocated for technology? Again, there is no formula or standard allocation. In addition, there is no current process to budget specifically for technology.

k. Acquisition of hardware does not encompass the entire cost – there’s also software, support, and network infrastructure.

l. How are software upgrades decided?

i. Typically a request would be directed to Tom Trippe. Ralph Kindred is working on a software upgrade policy.

ii. Software Acquisition/Upgrade Policy considerations would include new functionality, or something that relates to the curriculum. Amber Sextion also mentioned that accessibility be considered when software is acquired, and a part of the Software Acquisition Policy.

iii. How does the decision get prioritized? Any guidelines set forth in the Software policy (hopefully) will be clear. Faculty members will submit a request to their dean. The deans will present software requests to Ralph Kindred at the Deans’ Meeting. They will make evaluations based on prioritized guideline.

iv. LaVaughn Hart mentioned that computer/software donations could create problems because they can incur support costs.

10. Additional Discussion

a. Fredda Cassidy brought up the issue of keeping an inventory of printing materials on campus.

b. Ralph Kindred concurred that an inventory will help us get in order so that we can mass order consumables for printing technology.

c. Eric Golanty said that the Technology Committee would let the Print Management Subcommittee make suggestions and perhaps create a policy for printing materials.

Appendix A

Distance Ed Subcommittee Minutes

Oct. 18, 2002 
Members present: Scott Vigallon (chair, minutes taker), Amber Sexton, Barbara Zingg, Eric Golanty, Greg Daubenmire, Pam Luster, Ralph Kindred, Steven Bundy (Sarah Thompson and Richard Dry contributed via email)

Meeting began with Ralph suggesting that this subcommittee be more formalized and asked if it should have a new chairperson. The subcommittee agreed to retain Scott as chair and that Fridays from 10-11:30 would be a good day and time to meet. Scott will survey the group to see which Friday of the month would work best.

A discussion ensued about informing the faculty and staff about DE classes on a regular basis. Pam suggested doing this at a Town Hall meeting and using distance ed faculty who don’t have reputations as advanced technology users. Another idea was to continue showing online courses at faculty flex days. Eric suggested that as part of its charge that each year the DE subcommittee arrange for such a presentation.

The first topic on the agenda centered on the Online Course Development Program (OCDP)...formerly the Pilot Program. Questions posed were: Should we continue with the program? If so, do we continue paying participants? How much? Where should the money come from?

The subcommittee recommended by consensus that LPC continue with the program. In an effort to target the development of courses that give students a balanced set of online options across the curriculum, the subcommittee recommended that Steve Bundy work with the academic deans to come up with a list of courses.

The subcommittee recommended by consensus that LPC continue paying the participants of the program. Pam noted that LPC has allocated $10,000 per semester to fund the program. 

She added, however, that repeat participants are getting the same amount of stipend, even though the program application states that if they are a repeat participant and choose not to attend the weekly workshops, their incentive during the course development process “will be decreased by one CAH worth.” Ralph said he will have this issue addressed at a dean’s meeting.

Scott will identify deadline dates for applicants to be in the program during Spring 2003 and will update the application when the above issues are resolved before sending it out to the subcommittee for review.

Barbara brought up the issue of hybrid courses and whether or not faculty should be compensated for developing them. The subcommittee decided that this issue is important and will explore it in the future.

The second topic on the agenda had to do with Blackboard v. WebCT. Specifically, the subcommittee was asked if it should recommend one over the other, and if so, what would that recommendation be? The subcommittee felt that it was too late in the decision process to make a recommendation. Scott mentioned that Eric Harpell wants to look into possibly using ETUDES again.


Topic three centered on when the distance ed curriculum form should be signed off by Scott and Ralph. Should it be signed off early in the semester as is current practice or after the course has been developed? 

Pam recommended that the current deadlines be kept because if it were signed off after the course has been developed, the course would have to wait an extra semester to be offered. Pam added that the forms need to be filled out electronically so more information can be added, which will enable proposal reviewers to get a better sense of how the course will be taught. The subcommittee agreed with Pam.

Scott and Lisa Everett will work with Abrol Fairweather, an adjunct Philosophy instructor, to revise his proposal and make it a model proposal that future distance ed instructors can view. They will upload the model to the LPC Intranet. 

The final topic was the possibility of LPC developing and offering a one-unit online course designed to help students become successful online learners. The subcommittee supported that idea and the idea of Scott teaching the course.

Eric recommended finding out if an incentive could be offered to students to take the course, such as it counting towards, or equaling, the proposed Information Competency requirement. 

Appendix B

Tom Trippe’s Report 

1. 1500 training lab:

a. Dual boot image:

i. DSPS partition has accessibility software added. Standard Win/Office XP.

ii. Banner/GroupWise/PDC partisan, has Novell, GroupWise and Banner, uses Office 2000 to be compatible with Banner. Also has Photo Shop 7 and DreamWeaver MX for PDC workshops.

b. Plato solution in 400: Plato is an English interactive web-based software for students.

2. Challenges:

a. Because of a much heavier usage of the Web created by numerous students using the network simultaneously, the old network hardware was causing a serious slowdown of the entire 400 sub-net.

b. Plato software was not compatible with Freeze Zone software (software placed on student computers to eliminate deliberate or inadvertent damage to system software and applications).

c. Standard RAM of student computers only met the minimum needs for Plato, slowing down the program.

3. Solutions: 

a. Replaced old network hardware with modern network switches.

b. With the concurrence of the English Department, disabled Freeze Zone on 16 systems for Plato Students.

c. Doubled the Ram on the same 16 systems to 256 mbs.

4. Building 900 upgrade: Building 900 is one of five buildings, which had not been upgraded from 1970's technology to modern network switching. On Friday 25, the following was accomplished:

a. LPC IT staff re-wired the building from coaxial to Cat 5e.

b. Installed a wall mounted equipment cabinet, Cisco switch and high fiber uplink interface.

c. Upgraded all computer systems in the building to 100mbs network speed.

d. Reinforce help desk procedures: The LPC desk became part of a District wide enterprise system:

i. New web based tracking software was initiated.

ii. District help desk augments the LPC help desk during the hours of 7am-9am when LapTechs does not have personnel available.

iii. Help desk hours where extended to 7am-10pm M-F using a combination of LapTechs, District and LPC IT personnel to man the desk.

5. Possible Gateway lease lab computer upgrade.

a. Dean of Technology is currently considering changing our current lease with Gateway to a new one, Gateway is offering to give the current leased computers (203 each) to LPC and replace them with new systems. The current Gateway systems( less then 2 years old) would be used to replace other older computers on Campus.

b. Logistics for the upgrade is still being researched, if this project is finalized, the winter break period (2 Jan-21 Jan) is the target time period to accomplish this task.

c. Block Grant equipment requests: Instructional Block funds has been made available this FY. Request for funding of equipment are due No Later Than 8 November 02. This department has requested funding in three major areas:

i. Replace aging data projectors in 10 classrooms.

ii. Build 3 new smart classrooms.

iii. Upgrade the network hardware in the remaining 4 building on campus that are still using 1970's technology.

Please contact Tom Trippe at 373-4963 with any questions or comments.
Appendix C

Scott Vigallon’s Report

· Conducted weekly workshops for the Online Course Development Program. 

· Topics included: learning email skills, designing an effective email assignment, adding columns to WebCT for grading, creating content modules in WebCT, designing assignments for students with diverse learning styles, learning Inspiration (a program that generates concept maps that illustrate connections between ideas, show hierarchies, etc.), learning to create quizzes in WebCT and Respondus (a third-party quizzing program), and discussing strategies for assessment.

· Worked with Lisa Everett and Abrol Fairweather (an adjunct Philosophy instructor) to develop a model Distance Education request form example to be posted on the Intranet for any future Distance Ed instructors to follow.

· Attended Blackboard training through CSUH (version 5.5).

· Attended the annual California Virtual Campus online learning conference.

· Wrote proposals for, and helped begin, two Teaching and Learning Initiatives.

· The first is for purchasing and implementing additional hours of online tutoring through Smarthinking, Inc.

· The second is for pairing students with selected faculty to help make instructional web sites accessible to students with disabilities.

· Chaired Distance Ed Subcommittee meeting. Minutes (to be) posted on Intranet. Highlights included:

· Subcommittee is interested in being formalized.

· Subcommittee recommended by consensus that LPC continue with the Online Course Development Program.

· Subcommittee felt that it was too late in the decision process to make a recommendation on Blackboard vs. WebCT.

· Subcommittee recommended that the current deadlines be kept for signatures and submission of curriculum proposal form for new Distance Ed courses.

· Subcommittee supported the idea of LPC developing and offering a one-unit online course designed to help students become successful online learners. It also supported the idea of Scott teaching the course. 

· As an information point, LPC should be aware that both houses of Congress have passed the Technology, Education and Copyright Harmonization (TEACH) Act, which is a new proposed copyright law for Distance Education. As of this writing (10-24-02), however, President Bush has not signed it into law.

· From the Chronicle of Higher Education, Oct. 8:

The legislation would amend the Copyright Act of 1976 so that online-education instructors could use excerpts from recordings of dramatic literary and musical works -- such as plays, musicals, and operas -- on course Web sites without seeking permission from the copyright owners. Under current law, only nondramatic literary and musical works can be used in online courses without permission. Most copyrighted works can be used in their entirety in a traditional classroom setting without permission.

· More interpretation is needed to understand the scope of the TEACH Act.


· PDC workshops will take place in Room 1519 (in DSP&S). The schedule is below:


October

Thursday October 17,10:30 a.m. to 12 p.m.  – PBS Broadcast: A.D.A. Issues and Requirements (Room 2033)

Friday October 18, 1 to 2:30 p.m.  – Dreamweaver I

Thursday October 24,10:30 a.m. to 12 p.m.  – Dreamweaver II

Thursday October 31,10:30 a.m. to 12 p.m.  – Template Training

November

Friday November 1, 1 to 2:30 p.m.  – Photoshop 101

Thursday November 7, 10:30 a.m. to 12 p.m. – Dreamweaver I

Friday November 8, 1 to 2:30 p.m.  – Template Training

Thursday November 14 10:30 a.m. to 12 p.m. – Uploading/Downloading

Friday November 15, 1 to 2:30 p.m.  – Dreamweaver II

Thursday November 21, 10:30 a.m. to 12 p.m. – Photoshop 101

Friday November 22, 1 to 2:30 p.m.  – Web Accessibility

December

Thursday December 5, 10:30 a.m. to 12 p.m. – Template Training

Friday December 6, 1 to 2:30 p.m. – Uploading/Downloading

Thursday December 12, 10:30 a.m. to 12 p.m. – Web Accessibility

Appendix D

Elizabeth Noyes’ Report 

Web Accessibility Task Force

· Collaborated with Amber Sexton to write an article on Accessibility for the Classified Connection newsletter.
Web Development Committee Report

· Attended the October 7, 2002 meeting at Chabot. 

Intranet
Intranet Forms

· Will be meeting with Sharon Davidsion, Karen Kit, Mindy Maxedon, Connie Reding, and LaVaughn Hart on Friday, November 8, 2002 to discuss using a Word template to create online forms.

· Created a PDF of the Instructional Equipment Request form.

Intranet Discussion Board

· Spoke with John McHugh at ITS about DiscusPro. A requisition has been sent to Tom Gerrits and Jeannine Methe. They are trying to determine which account to use for purchasing DiscusPro.

· I have downloaded the Discus Freeware, and will be installing it onto the Intranet as a temporary message board.

Committees

· Created new committee pages for: Enrollment Management, Student Services

· Created new pages for Technology subcommittees: Distance Education, Web Accessibility Task Force

Classified Section

· Pictures of new employees,

· Classified Contract,

· Events for Flex Day,

· Resources – PDC Workshops.

Faculty Section

· Faculty Handbook,

· Resources – PDC Workshops.

Website

· Search box and pull-down menus has been added to each page.

· Weekly updates to course outlines, employment, current events.

Ongoing projects:

· Updated the PDC Workshop schedule, and began teaching workshops in the High Tech Learning Center (1519).

· Updated the Photoshop 101, Dreamweaver II workshop handouts.

· Updating the online college catalog.
Appendix E

Amber Sexton’s Report 

· Web Accessibility Task Force: We met on Monday, October 21 2002 to discuss the Technology Committee's suggestion to incorporate a extensive timeline with the Interim Policy and the decision to keep the Web Accessibility Task Force as a Web Accessibility Task Force until we finish with Web Accessibility. We also had three new topics of discussion.

· Web Accessibility Initiative - See below

· Policy and Timeline - We created a timeline as per the Technology Committee

· Web Accessibility Workshops will be held on November 22 and December 12. These workshops are open to all faculty and staff who would like to learn more about web accessibility. It includes topics such as: What is web accessibility? The laws regarding web accessibility. How to make web sites more accessible. How to make PDFs and PPTs more accessible online. How to use the new web accessibility software and Dreamweavers accessibility alerts.

· Recommendation - Web Use Agreement: The Web Accessibility Task Force recommends that a web use agreement be established by Las Positas College to help guide and direct new and current web users in Las Positas-accepted procedures regarding website creation.

· Teaching and Learning Initiative - Web Accessibility:

· Pairing students with selected faculty to help make instructional web sites accessible to students with disabilities.

· Dreamweaver MX has incorporated some web accessibility into their software. With the correct settings Dreamweaver MX will automatically prompt for Alt Tags when an image is inserted; Table Information when tables are inserted; Frame Names when frames are inserted; and Form Tags when form elements are inserted.

· PBS Satellite broadcast featuring Distance Education and Issues Surrounding the Americans with Disabilities Act

· Videos available for checkout in LRC and PDC

· Participated in live satellite broadcast
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